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	Date:
	April 17, 2015


	TO:
	MEMBERS, State Board of Education


	FROM:
	TOM TORLAKSON, State Superintendent of Public Instruction


	SUBJECT:
	Update on California High School Equivalency Tests.


Summary of Key Issues

Pursuant to California Education Code (EC) Section 51420(b), the State Board of Education (SBE) must approve any test used to earn a California High School Equivalency Certificate. At the March 13, 2014 SBE meeting, the SBE considered recommendations by California Department of Education (CDE) staff based on submissions from test vendors in response to a Request for Information (RFI) for the provision of high school equivalency tests. At that meeting, the SBE moved to adopt the staff recommendation and approve the use of three high school equivalency tests. The approved tests are the General Educational Development Test (GED®), provided by the GED Testing Service (GEDTS®), the High School Equivalency Test (HiSET®), provided by the Educational Testing Service (ETS), and the Test Assessing Secondary Completion (TASC™), provided by CTB/McGraw–Hill.

The purpose of this memorandum is to update the SBE on the transition to multiple high school equivalency tests in California.

High School Equivalency Test Trends
Today, 20 states across the country have chosen to either replace or add assessments to the GED® test as options for students to earn their state-issued high school equivalency certificate. For example, Massachusetts only uses the HiSET® exam; New York, Indiana and West Virginia only use the TASC™, while California, Nevada, North Carolina, and New Jersey have approved the use of all three tests. 
State and national test participation and pass rates declined in 2014 compared to historical norms. Whenever a new test is introduced, it is anticipated that there will be a decrease in the number of test takers and pass rates. As test takers and adult education providers become more familiar with the College and Career Readiness Standards based on the Common Core State Standards, it is anticipated that the pass rates will increase for all high school equivalency tests. More information on these trends can be found in a report published by the National Council of State Directors of Adult Education on their Web site at 
http://www.naepdc.org/final%20The%20Decennial%20Scurry%20030315.pdf. 
Test Centers and the Transitional Waiver Program
All approved high school equivalency tests are comprised of five content areas: reading, writing, mathematics, science, and social studies. Total test fees can vary by vendor depending on the method for collecting local test center and state fees. In 2014, vendors have offered retake incentives (free or reduced rates) for each test subject taken. Test centers in California have the option to offer all three high school equivalency tests. Only public institutions (public schools, county offices of education, public post-secondary educational institutions, military installations, VA hospitals and other federal health or correction facilities and California correctional facilities) are approved as test centers by the CDE. 

Local and state correctional facilities were allowed to continue to use the 2002 GED® paper-pencil tests under a Transitional Waiver Program (TWP) agreement with GEDTS®. Starting January 1, 2015, the California Department of Corrections (CDCR) began administering the computer-based GED® in most of its institutions. The CDCR has also entered into a contract with ETS to pilot the HiSET® in ten institutions. Some local jails have not been able to make this transition and will continue under the TWP until June 30, 2015. 

Test Vendor Status
GED®
At the time of the March 2014 SBE meeting, the CDE had an executed Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with GEDTS® to offer the 2014 computer-based version of the GED® and to administer tests in correctional settings under the TWP. The GED® is currently offered at 198 primary and addendum test center sites across the state. The cost for the full battery of the GED® is $140. This figure includes the vendor fees, local test center fees, and the $20 state fee required of all first time test takers. The GED® was administered to 19,872 test takers in 2014 with a national pass rate of 61 percent and a state pass rate of 58 percent. These data are for the computer-based test format only. Outcome data for the paper-pencil TWP tests administered at correctional facilities are not available at the time of this memorandum. It is anticipated that TWP data reports will be made available by GEDTS® by way of the 2014 Annual Statistical Report on the GED® Test in May 2015 at http://www.gedtestingservice.com.

High School Equivalency Test (HiSET®)
The CDE completed negotiations and executed a MOU with ETS on July 8, 2014 to offer the HiSET® in California. Currently, the HiSET® is offered at 67 primary test centers and 86 addendum test sites in computer- and paper-based formats. The HiSET® fee for the full battery is $50, and individual subtests are $15. HiSET® test centers set their own fees which may vary by site. The test center fee and the $20 state fee required of all first time test takers are added to the vendor fee. Since the execution of the MOU with ETS, the HiSET® was administered to 2,572 test takers in 2014 with a national pass rate of 68 percent and a state pass rate of 43 percent. 

Test Assessing Secondary Completion (TASC™)
The CDE completed negotiations and executed an MOU with CTB/McGraw-Hill on February 15, 2015 to offer the TASC™ in California. CTB/McGraw-Hill has not entered into a contract with any test centers in California to date. The cost for the full battery of the TASC™ is $52. TASC™ test centers will set their own fees which may vary by site. The test center fee and the $20 state fee required of all first time test takers are added to the vendor fee. There are no results to report at this time. 
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